
REVELATION 6:1-8:1; 8:2-11-19; 16:1-21 – THE SEALS, TRUMPETS AND PLAGUES. 
St L’s. 4/2/18 

 
Revelation 7:9-17 and Matthew 24:3-14  
 
Prayer 
 
‘The Book of Revelation is a very good test as to whether you believe the Bible to be the Word of God or not’, 
writes a respected Bible teacher. ‘It has a strange effect’, he continues. ‘If you are living an easy, comfortable 
life, this is a book that you probably do not like. It shakes you up. It disturbs you inside. We don’t like to think 
things like this could happen here. It can be nice, easy and comfortable to live in much of Britain. However, if 
you are suffering and going through difficult times you love this book. Persecuted Christians love Revelation. It 
is the most comforting book to them. It underlines that despite everything, God is sovereign over the whole of 
history’.  
 
Today we’re embarking on the most difficult chapters, spanning across from 6 to16, but focussing on 6 to 8. So 
I hope you’re ready to venture down some largely ignored side-roads as we explore together. Are your seat 
belts firmly fixed for the ride? You may find it helpful to keep your finger in the tour guide. 
 
In Revelation 4 and 5 (p.1236) we turned abruptly from the church on earth to the church in heaven – to Christ 
at the very centre of the unchangeable throne of God. For John it was the open door of revelation. What he 
saw developed in three stages: 
*FIRSTLY, a Throne (4:2), from which God rules over the universe.   
SECONDLY, a Scroll (5:1), the book of history, closed, sealed, and held in God’s right hand. 
THIRDLY, a Lamb, as slain, now the victorious Lion (5:5). He alone is found worthy to open the scroll – that 
is, to interpret and to control history. So, three pointers:  
 
God rules, whether we can see this or not; History is in his hands; Jesus reigns and he'll win through. 
The purpose of God is sure; the people of God are secure. 
 
In chapter 5 we witnessed the magnificent scene in the throne room with the whole of creation singing a 
glorious, thunderous hymn of praise: ‘You are worthy to take the scroll and to open its seals, because you were 
slain and with your blood you purchased for God persons of every tribe, language, people and nation’ (5:9). 
We’ve celebrated the fact that the risen Jesus has won the victory. Now God’s plan to rescue the whole world 
can go ahead! So, surely, all we have to do is to turn the page and there we’ll find… 
…And there we’ll find that the dark powers of evil are given their head. One of the key messages of the New 
Testament, including Revelation, is that the world is in a state of war. God may have created the world, but the 
creatures of God have rebelled and the whole of creation groans, as Paul puts it. And the coup has had a 
temporary measure of success. Many have joined Satan’s ranks and he still roams the world.  
 
Tom Wright offers an analogy: ‘Revelation is, as it were, a global and cosmic version of a tough pastoral 
struggle over a deeply wounded soul. Unless we look deeper we shan’t begin to understand what needs to be 
done if the world is to be truly healed rather than merely patched together for a bit longer.’ 
 
What we now read is not just some future scenario. Revelation speaks about the whole span of the times 
between the first and the second coming of Jesus: the threats and persecutions of John’s time; the unsettling 
events down the centuries and today; and the worsening situation in the days before the Lord Jesus returns. 
By no means is it all about ‘The End Times or Last Things’. It’s about the past, the present and the future 
purposes of God.  
 
Now - John isn’t concerned to give us a timeline or chart by which we can see what’s going to happen next. 
He’s showing the way history has, and will in the last days, move through cycles of increasingly intense 
disruption and tribulation – with periods of respite in between. So Revelation doesn’t follow a straight line 
between the then, the now and the future. These visions aren’t meant to fit any date or time sequence which 
humans might dream up; they don’t follow in one straight chronological line from chapter 4 to 22.  
 



Fruitless hours have been spent in attempts to put dates, events, places and names on what to us is an 
unfamiliar kind of graphic, apocalyptic language. This is a seriously misleading aspect of those popular, 
American, ‘Left Behind’ novels and films that take every word-picture literally. It fails to grasp how this strange, 
visionary writing is intended to be understood. 
 
So why is John writing? His purpose is this: to enable us to be faithful followers of Christ, ready to face 
the worst that comes our way. ‘This calls for patient endurance and faithfulness on the part of God’s 
people’(13:10). These central chapters include what’s called ‘The Great Tribulation’. Some think that this’ll be 
an extended time; others that it may occupy a very short period. Revelation explains how Christians have gone 
through such tribulations all down the centuries.  Although we know that the ultimate battle has already been 
won on the Cross, Satan’s response to defeat is savage; but it’s futile. It’s plain to see that the forces of the 
enemy are still very active in the world. So we are called to play our part in the remaining battles, equipped 
with the armour of God (Eph. 6) 
 
The series of sevens that follow in succeeding chapters have been likened to the repeated patterns of a spiral 
cone. Seven of course is the number signifying perfection and fullness. The Seven Seals in chapter 6 are the 
first of three sevenfold judgements, with the Seven Trumpets in chapters 8 and 9, and the Seven Bowls in 
chapter 16. They aren’t meant by John to follow each other chronologically.  
 
The drama of the first six seals seems to give us a general overview of history between the first and the 
second coming of Christ. Although it’s a time of disturbance and suffering, the eye of faith will look beyond it to 
Jesus. He is the crowned and conquering rider on the White Horse. He is the Lamb who breaks the seals. It is 
He who controls the course of history. 
 
*Unless the Four Horsemen of 6:1-8 ride out and do what they have to do, the Sealed Scroll can’t be read. 
The victory of the Lamb of God who died to rescue us won’t be complete. He is now the triumphant Lion of 
Judah – the reigning Messiah. Only He is able to open the Scroll and its Seven Seals. 
 
*So, when the lamb opens the first four of seven seals on the scroll, what do we find?  Instead of four glorious 
remedies for the world’s ills we find the four living creatures summoning four horses and riders. Each seems 
to make matters worse. The four strange horsemen, the famous ‘Four Horsemen of the Apocalypse’, owe 
something to Zechariah’s visions - the number four speaking of completeness.    
 
*The first, the white horse (6:2), with the rider and his bow, is reckoned by many to be the Messiah himself; 
but others think that he may symbolize the conquering kings of the earth who have charged to and fro, 
overcoming mighty nations and claiming sovereignty over them. The spirit of imperialism – or conquering 
militarism has lived on down the centuries. When the ‘seals’ are opened the forces of human conquest and 
oppression are allowed to do their worst. Only then can God’s purpose - to deal with the world’s ills - be read 
from the scroll.  
 
*The second, the fiery red horse (6:4) whose rider removes from the earth even the appearance of peace, is 
well known in every century. This one symbolises bloodshed, rebellion, revolution and civil war – so evident 
still today.  
 
*The black horse, (6:5) third in line, signifies the economic problems which are so often at the root of violence 
within and between nations; the spirit of economic injustice and exploitation leading to poverty and famine; the 
rich getting richer and the poor getting poorer -  perhaps today related to the materialistic expectations of those 
of us in the West.   
 
*The pale horse, the fourth, (6:7) carries death on its back. With Hades, the abode of the dead, as a 
personified creature following behind, this is the ultimate threat of every tyrant and anarchist. Human history 
records that again and again, war, famine and a thousand other things have carried people off before their time 
- often on a massive scale. 
 
Don’t we see evidence of the Four Horsemen and these seals everywhere we look? We open a newspaper or 
turn on the television – the Four Horsemen still ride today. Does it mean that we are at the ‘End’? There are 



many who think that this may be so. They join the secular pessimists in predicting unremitting doom and gloom 
– the so-called ‘dystopian future’ depicted in so many films and TV series.  
 
But is this what John wants us to feel, as we see the horsemen ride through the pages of history? Jesus says, 
‘Watch out that no-one deceives you’ (Matt. 24:4). John is saying that this is only the beginning: the End will 
not yet have come. From his vision it appears that the seals were broken by Jesus’ resurrection and ascension 
into the glory of heaven: God’s dimension of the created order, normally hidden from human sight. The 4 
horsemen ride and will always ride until the end. 
One thing that they do is to show that any dream of human improvement by our own efforts is doomed to 
disappointment. The belief that utopia will be delivered through human enlightenment, effort, and improvement 
has proved sadly mistaken. The violent events of 20th century put paid to that. A so-called age of progress, but 
increasing denial of God, saw vastly more people killed than in the previous 500 years; an estimated 125 
million as a result of war, with over 40 million through genocide. So much for a belief in the essential goodness 
of proud, rebellious human nature. Godless secular humanism has got it badly wrong. The horsemen ride – 
and things will get worse. 
 
So - these four are the basic ills which humans inflict upon one another. We’ve been unwilling to look below the 
surface and see the dark forces at work.  But if God’s new creation is to be brought to birth, the deepest ills of 
the old must be exposed and dealt with. 
 
But did you notice that each of the four living creatures calls out ‘Come’?  Is this the same wonderful invitation 
that we will find in the last chapter of Revelation (22:17)? Might the breaking of each seal be a gospel 
invitation? Might God’s intention be to shake people up, to soften hearts and bring them to the Saviour? 
 
There are plenty who think that with so much suffering, pain, anger and violence, it’s high time for God to step 
in and do something. Wouldn’t that be better than letting things run on? This is regularly heard from people 
who have given up believing in God, or perhaps never believed in the first place. How can they believe, they 
ask, in a ‘God’ who seems to do nothing when faced with the terrors and torments of this world? How can we 
claim he’s in control of the world when it’s in such a mess? Surely he should intervene?  
 
The Psalmist’s cry, ‘How long, O Lord, how long?’ (Ps.6:3) echoes down the centuries. It’s heard again as the 
fifth seal is opened (6:9). We are not confronted now by another horseman or any other violent image, but by 
the souls of those who had been killed because they’d borne faithful witness to God’s word.  Worldwide 
persecution will become the normal experience of the church. The relative religious tolerance – or indifference 
- of the West for the past century or so is shown by Revelation to be abnormal.  
 
These ‘souls’ are conscious that the world is still unjudged and unhealed. Wickedness still goes unchecked. 
They long for justice. This is the heartaching desire to see the world put to rights at last. But they’re told that 
they must wait, and that something else still has to happen before God’s justice will have worked itself out. 
Only when that happens, as we discover later, in chapter 21, will the new world appear: ‘The Holy City, the 
new Jerusalem coming down out of heaven from God, with God’s dwelling place now among the people.’ This 
is the world in which the believing dead will be raised to newly embodied life, with justice at last seen to be 
done. 
 
*The sixth seal (verses 12-17) shows a different side to the picture. Here, John moves beyond our present 
experience to something we can’t even imagine. With convulsions in the cosmos it’s definitely the end of the 
age. v.17: ‘For the great day of wrath has come’ that Jesus speaks of in Matthew 24. 
 
We’re often told that the wrath of God isn’t acceptable today - a superstition we can do without. Yet the Bible 
and Jesus himself insist that God’s wrath, his righteous anger against all that ruins his world and people’s lives, 
is a fundamental aspect of his character; and that without it his love would be just so much soapy 
sentimentality. And if God doesn’t come to judge the earth and sort things out, then the new world for which we 
long will hardly be better than the semi-hell that so many now inhabit. 
 
We must again be careful about the symbolism. It’s true that many in the ancient world saw eclipses, 
earthquakes, shooting stars and the like as signs and portents. In the Old Testament, language about the sun 



turning black and the moon becoming like blood, the stars falling from heaven, and so on, was regularly 
employed as a graphic way of speaking about what we’d call ‘earth-shattering events’. 
  
We should see the undoing of the sixth seal as a time of huge political and social turbulence. Politicians, ‘the 
great and the good’, and many more besides who don’t think they need God are thrown into a sudden panic. 
Those who think they’re masters in their own house will realize they’re entirely at the mercy of the God who 
rules the world. Their own proud schemes have come to nothing. They cannot humble themselves to believe 
that there are forces outside their control. What is now to become of them? 
 
The very idea of ‘anger’ is shown in a new light. It’s the anger of the Lord Jesus who has demonstrated in his 
death God’s own self-giving, love. The God we know in Jesus is calling the world to account. People are wrong 
to imagine him as a vengeful tyrant. God is indeed angry at everything that has so horribly spoiled his 
wonderful world. His gaze must be a deep mixture of sorrow and anger. But ‘the wrath of the lamb’ (6:16) is the 
rejection of all that is unloving, by the self-offering love demonstrated on the Cross. The only people who 
should be afraid of his anger are those who are determined to resist the call of his love. 
 
Just when we think we’re nearly at the top of the mountain, we crest a ridge and there . . . there is another 
ridge a mile ahead in chapter 8, steeper than the one we’ve just climbed. That’s how it feels to get to this point 
in the sequence of the ‘seals’. They have kept the purposes of God, written on the scroll, from being put into 
effect. So far the Lamb’s unique authority has broken six of the seals. Now we’re all agog for the seventh.  
This will surely bring a decisive climax, as the scroll can at last be read. But John keeps us in suspense. And 
we need a breather. 
 
Thank you for bearing with me thus far! We’re well over half way there.  
 
BREAK to sing verses 1, 4 and 5 of ‘All hail the power of Jesus’ name’.  
 
PART 2. 
I’ve been allocated much of the 10 chapters from 6 to 16 – in the hope perhaps that I’ll be exhausted and left 
incapable of ever preaching again.  So, here’s an attempt at summary of what follows. 
 
*Chapter 7 is placed where it is because it answers this question: who can stand – or withstand the day of 
wrath (6:17)? This pause introduces us to two companies of people. We move now from pessimism to 
optimism.  We begin to see the earth’s history from the heavenly perspective.   
 
*We are introduced to four angels standing at the four corners of the earth (7:1). Are they the four horsemen 
again standing ready to do damage? Yet they aren’t riding forth but being held back. Why? This is why: 
 
* Because God wants his servants to be sealed (7:3).  In the ancient world a seal was a sign of three things: 
Ownership – ‘They are mine’. 2. Authenticity – ‘They are genuine’. 3. Protection - ‘They are not to be harmed’. 
 
What happens next gives us a quite different sense of ‘seal’. The ‘seals’ on the scroll were the kind of sticky 
wax used to keep important documents secure against prying eyes. It would have been stamped with the 
owner’s mark. But it could also have the purpose of being an identification mark - the kind of ‘seal’ which marks 
out an item, maybe a book, an animal or (as here) a human being, for special treatment.  The special treatment 
here is rescue. The children of Israel were spared the attack of the angel of death because they’d put the 
blood of the Passover lamb on their doorposts (Exodus 12). These people are to be spared the suffering which 
will come upon the whole world as evil is allowed to do its worst.   
 
For Christians there’s the assured hope of a positive end, so that we don’t fall into despair. That hope is no 
delusion or vague aspiration. It’s rooted in the character of God and especially in the resurrection victory of 
Jesus over evil and death. The object of our hope is rock solid, as chapter 7 describes. Those who have 
suffered are offered a brilliant vision.    
 
*Here before us are two communities. First, in verses 1-8, the 144,000 who were sealed as servants of 
God. This number may symbolise the redeemed from the 12 tribes of Israel. God chose one nation as the 



means of extending his steadfast love to all nations. But, as Romans 9-11 reminds us, God still has his 
purposes for his ancient people, especially for the Jewish remnant who acknowledge Jesus.  A thousand in 
Revelation simply represents a large number; so 144 thousands isn’t intended to be taken literally.  
 
Second, is the unnumbered multitude of Christian believers drawn from all nations, languages and 
tribes described in the triumphant picture in verses 9-17. Never again will they hunger, thirst or cry in pain. 
God will spread over them his protective shelter (vs.15 & 16). The Lamb is now their Shepherd leading them to 
refreshment and renewal. Both groups sealed with the Spirit of God in this life receive promotion into glory. 
And Revelation reminds us that after death, being at rest with Christ in heaven is simply of a foretaste of 
resurrection to life in the new heaven and earth.  
 
Some think that the 144,000 may signify the complete people of God – 12 tribes, times 12 apostles, times a 
thousand. Throughout the New Testament the church is pictured as ‘the Israel of God’ (Gal.6:16) – both Jew 
and Gentile - in whom God’s covenant promises are being fulfilled.  
 
So we are given this great vision of God’s people called to remain faithful and true, gathered around him, 
rescued, forgiven, protected - with every tear wiped from their eyes. Only those who haven’t really read 
Revelation could say that is a book to be avoided. It’s full of robust realism, but also of reassurance and 
rejoicing. But this is by no means the end.   
 
*The seventh seal (8:1) gives us an interlude; silence in heaven. … Heaven holds its breadth to catch the 
sevenfold praise, perfect praise of God. Quiet and prayer – the bridge by which we receive the heavenly 
perspective on the world in which we live. John then sees seven angels ready to sound seven trumpets (8:2 
& 7).   
We don’t have to be governed in our thinking by television, newspapers, internet or social media, because the 
Bible gives us God’s perspective on the pages of human history. 
 
 
*And we shouldn’t assume that this seven-fold sequence of ‘seals’ we’ve seen being opened is to take place 
before the further sequences of the trumpets and plagues in chapters 8-11, and the bowls of God’s wrath 
in chapter 16.  Each of these - and the material in between - is a fresh angle of vision on the same truths. As 
we’ve seen in chapter 7, God’s answer is to draw out the arrogant wickedness of humans to its full extent and 
to show that he’s bringing his people safely through. If we look at those same problems and pains from the 
next angle of vision, God’s answer is to allow the forces of destruction to do their worst, so that he can then 
establish his kingdom fully and finally over the world. 
 
In chapter 8 we are right back in the plagues of Egypt described in Exodus. The first four trumpets herald 
extra-ordinary disasters in the realm of nature. They’re paralleled by the bowls of God’ wrath. 
 
*The first trumpet and plague, hail and fire and a symbolic third of the earth burned up (8:7). ‘A third’? This 
indicates that God is patient, because the punishment announced by the trumpets is partial, and not yet 
complete and final. 
 
*The second, a third of the sea turned to blood (8:8). 
 
*The third, a third of the waters turned bitter (8:10). 
 
*The fourth, a third of the sun, moon and stars turned black (8:12). 
  
But this constant reference to the first exodus of God’s people suggests that the end of all things will see God’s 
people set free – and finally brought out of a world of evil and sin into ‘the new heaven and new earth’ (21:1). 
This’ll be the exodus to end all exoduses.  
 
*The fifth trumpet (9:1-2) takes us down into the bottomless abyss – the depths of the demonic dwellings. It’s 
the stuff of nightmares, with locust-like creatures emerging to torment. But God is still sovereign, because he 
limits the duration and damage that will be done (vs. 4, 5, and 10).  



 
*The sixth trumpet (9:13) heralds angels, who release demonic forces – described in chapter 16 as gathering 
the kings of the world for a battle against God. These promote human rebellion against Him. How 
contemporary this is! 
 
*With the 7th Trumpet, further on in 11:15, we hear voices in heaven proclaiming praise and worship - 
including words used in Handel’s Hallelujah Chorus. But in the repeated, twisting shape of Revelation, rather 
like a Swiss mountain railway circling to gain height, this is still not the destination. There are still dark valleys 
ahead. Trumpets down through history are used as warnings – much like air raid sirens. So in the trumpets 
spanning chapters 8 to 11 we see the saving grace and mercy of God. Mercy? So that people can go to a 
place of safety.  Mercy? Receiving something kind when we thought there’d be consequences. 
 
*The time will have come for judging the dead, rewarding the servants of the Messiah - and for destroying 
those who destroy the earth. Some ask this: ‘Why wait? Things are pretty desperate already. Why doesn’t God 
intervene now, destroy the earth and evil people, and be done with it?’ 2 Peter 3:9 tells us: “The Lord is not 
slow in keeping his promise, as some understand slowness. Instead he is patient with you, not wanting anyone 
to perish, but everyone to come to repentance’. God gives warning after warning as he pleads with sinful 
humankind to turn to Jesus and his offer eternal life.  
 
*Were we to take a deep breath and begin the story again from yet a third angle of vision, we’d see the full 
depth and horror of the problem in a range of apocalyptic imagery in the next 7 or 8 chapters: 
 
*The dragon and the two beasts (chs. 12 & 13); 
 
*The angels of salvation and judgement (ch.14); 
 
*The seven angels with the seven last plagues (ch.15), and *The bowls of God’s wrath (ch.16).  
 
We’d read how God will judge the dark powers that have for so long enslaved people – symbolised by 
 *The Great prostitute, fallen Babylon (chs. 17-18). These chapters aren’t for the faint-hearted! 
 
*Then and only then can the darkest power of all be dealt with following the return of the Warrior-Messiah-
King (chs 19-20). Then and only then can the new heaven and the new earth be established (chs.21-22), 
without any fear that there may be lingering sicknesses still unhealed, buried sadnesses still to produce grief.  
 
Chapters 6-20 are not what we wanted to hear, just as the news from the doctor may not be at all welcome. 
But it’s what we must hear if the world is to be healed and we are not to live in denial.  
 
To conclude: even in these demanding chapters there are two things that bring us hope: 
 
* First of all, the purpose of God is sure. God is sovereign over all history and all that’s to come. There is 
nothing that humans can do to undermine that. He will do everything he says in his Word. 
   
* Second: the people of God are secure.  
The main emphasis in these chapters is not solely on the sufferings of the world, but on the security of those 
who are ‘wearing white robes’, because they are clothed in the righteousness of Christ. 
 
‘We don’t say that God is in heaven and all’s well with the world; not deep down. We say: all is not well with the 
world, but at least God is here in it, with us – in the person of Jesus Christ.’ (Francis Spufford – ‘Unapologetic’ 
p.107) 
 
 *‘In Christ alone my hope is found … this cornerstone, this solid ground, firm through the fiercest drought and 
storm’. 
 ‘Let not your hearts be troubled’, says our loving Saviour, the Lion of God’s people, our sovereign Lord and 
King.    Amen.             (Peter LeRoy – St Luke’s – 4/2/18
 


